

SCOWCROFT CENTER FOR STRATEGY AND SECURITY

# **A NATO Rapid Reaction Force**

Richard D. Hooker, Jr.



### Atlantic Council

#### SCOWCROFT CENTER FOR STRATEGY AND SECURITY

The **Scowcroft Center for Strategy and Security** works to develop sustainable, nonpartisan strategies to address the most important security challenges facing the United States and the world. The Center honors General Brent Scowcroft's legacy of service and embodies his ethos of nonpartisan commitment to the cause of security, support for US leadership in cooperation with allies and partners, and dedication to the mentorship of the next generation of leaders.

The Scowcroft Center's **Transatlantic Security Initiative** brings together top policymakers, government and military officials, business leaders, and experts from Europe and North America to share insights, strengthen cooperation, and develop innovative approaches to the key challenges facing NATO and the transatlantic community.

This report is written and published in accordance with the Atlantic Council Policy on Intellectual Independence. The author is solely responsible for its analysis and recommendations. The Atlantic Council and its donors do not determine, nor do they necessarily endorse or advocate for, any of this report's conclusions.

© 2024 The Atlantic Council of the United States. All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means without permission in writing from the Atlantic Council, except in the case of brief quotations in news articles, critical articles, or reviews. Please direct inquiries to:

Atlantic Council 1030 15th Street NW, 12th Floor Washington, DC 20005

For more information, please visit www.AtlanticCouncil.org.

November 2024

Design by: Donald Partyka

Cover: Polish and German paratroopers shake hands before taking part in a joint drop over Poland. NATO.int



Polish and German paratroopers shake hands before taking part in a joint drop over Poland. NATO.int

### Introduction

or years, NATO has fielded a NATO Response Force (NRF), spearheaded of late by a Very High Readiness Joint Task Force, or VJTF. The NRF rotates among nations, but regardless of which one holds the reins, it has never been felt to be up to the task of rapid deployment and employment in times of crisis.<sup>1</sup> The current crisis in Ukraine, following Russia's aggression in Georgia, the Donbas, and Crimea, underscores the importance of a credible NATO combat force that can move quickly to reassure allies and deter short-notice Russian offensive actions on NATO territory.<sup>2</sup> By definition, this force must be air transportable, able to arrive and commence operations within ten days, and thus not an armored or mechanized force arriving overland by rail and road. For decades, NATO fielded this capability in the form of the Allied Command Europe Mobile Force, or AMF. Deactivated a generation ago, the AMF featured many capabilities that are in high demand today. As the Russian Federation threatens to upset the balance of power in the European security space, the time is right to revive the AMF in a new form: the NATO Rapid Reaction Force, or NRRF.



A CAESAR self-propelled howitzer of NATO enhanced Forward Presence battle group's French troops leaves a French Air Force Airbus A400M Atlas military transport aircraft in the Amari Air Base, Estonia May 2, 2023. REUTERS/Ints Kalnins

# The requirement

As the campaign in Ukraine degenerates into a frozen conflict, Russian imperialism and aggression will not recede.<sup>3</sup> The Russian military will reconstitute to replace its losses and reequip its formations. In the near future, Russian forces could assemble a force to overrun one or more of the Baltic states—NATO's most threatened territory—with as little as ten to fourteen days of strategic warning.<sup>4</sup> At present, these nations are defended by only weak regular forces,<sup>5</sup> including NATO enhanced Forward Presence in the form of an eFP battle group deployed in each as a tripwire force. Possessing no tanks or airpower and very limited artillery and air defense, the Baltic states would likely fall within a week-well before current NATO reaction forces could intervene.<sup>6</sup> A highly mobile, genuinely high-readiness organization is needed to fill this capability gap: as one major study put it, "to blunt a Russian invasion and buy time for NATO to respond."7

The AMF was in existence from 1960 to 2002, commanded by a major general and command staff with battalion battle groups from fourteen nations. All were air transportable, light infantry (usually parachute) units with organic "enablers" in the form of anti-tank, air defense, artillery, engineer, signal, logistics, chemical, and medical support attachments.<sup>8</sup> Regularly exercised, though never tested in combat, the AMF was deployed to Albania in 1999 to provide humanitarian assistance to refugees from the Kosovo crisis. Conceptually, the AMF was intended to move rapidly to threatened areas to deter aggression through the presence of NATO soldiers from many nations, ensuring a collective response from across the Alliance should deterrence fail.

A reconstituted NATO Rapid Reaction Force would resemble the AMF in many respects. Many allies maintain high-quality, battalion-sized rapid reaction forces (usually parachute formations) which are capable of moving quickly anywhere within the NATO area of responsibility (AOR) by air. All can be readily organized by task with accompanying enablers that belong to their parent brigades. Already in existence, and fully equipped with high quality soldiers and leaders, these units require only an appropriate command structure, along with regular exercises. (For optimum effect, ammunition and critical supplies can be prepositioned in likely employment locations.) Like NATO's Striking Force Atlantic (STRIKEFORNATO), the NRRF should report directly to Supreme Allied Commander Europe (SACEUR), though it can be subsequently task-organized under one of NATO's Joint Force Commands, depending on the scenario. The following hypothetical scenario illustrates how such an approach might work.



British soldiers serveing as part of NATO's enhanced Forward Presence (eFP) deployment to reinforce regional security stand at the NATO military base in Tapa, Estonia, March 18, 2022. REUTERS/Benoit Tessier

### Scenario: Russia confronts NATO

The date is September 1, 2026. As the war in Ukraine subsided into an uneasy frozen conflict, the Russian leadership ordered the Western Military District to posture for military operations against Estonia, to be spearheaded by elements of the newly reconstituted 1st Guards Tank Army (1GTA).<sup>9</sup> The objective was to gain control of eastern Estonia, home to an ethnically Russian population, and to split NATO if possible.<sup>10</sup> To the oligarchs and autocrats in Moscow, it was thought unlikely that all thirty-two NATO members would vote to risk armed confrontation with a nuclear-armed Russian Federation over a small slice of NATO territory. The operation was intended to test this proposition.<sup>11</sup>

Though mounted in strict secrecy, NATO intelligence services noted clear indicators, including the movement of units, massing of airlift and rail assets, logistics preparations, increased signal traffic, and stepped-up disinformation. What was needed was a credible force, drawn from across the Alliance, which could move quickly to deter aggression and, if necessary, conduct kinetic operations to bolster local host nation forces until follow-on forces could arrive. With Russian aggression assessed as imminent within ten to fourteen days, the North Atlantic Council directed that the NRRF be activated and deployed to Estonia: operating under crisis management procedures, NATO's primary political decision-making body issued the following political guidance through the Military Committee to SACEUR:

Your mission is to deploy military forces as soon as possible to Estonia to support host nation forces in securing their territorial integrity. Lethal force is authorized if necessary to defend NATO forces or host nation territory and noncombatants.

SACEUR and supporting planners quickly turned to the newly established NRRF, formed from the community of rapid reaction formations found throughout NATO. Supported by US and European airlift, the NRRF formed up "on the fly." Ten days after the "execute" order, a potent force had assembled on the eastern outskirts of Tallinn, including US, French, British, German, Italian, Belgian, Spanish, Dutch, and Polish parachute infantry battalion battle groups, each with their own artillery battery and anti-tank, engineer, air defense, signal, and logistics subunits.<sup>12</sup> These were accompanied by brigade-level headquarters from the US, UK, and Poland, and commanded by a division-level "assault command post" from Germany's Division Schnelle Kräfte (Rapid Forces Division), dual-hatted as NRRF commander and staff.<sup>13</sup> Attack helicopters and a Multiple Launch Rocket System (MLRS) battery from US Army Europe were



US troops taking part in Exercise Dynamic Front 18 at the U.S. Army's Grafenwoehr Training Area (Germany). U.S. Army

also sent. Aircraft from across NATO provided fighter and airlift support from bases outside Estonia.<sup>14</sup>

The particular mix of forces sent to Estonia was intended to convey a clear signal to Russian decision-makers. On the one hand, the force represented NATO's strongest members and some of the best combat troops available, reinforcing NATO messaging that the Alliance meant business and would fight to defend a member state. On the other, the NRRF posed no offensive threat, reassuring Russian leaders that cross-border operations were unlikely.<sup>15</sup>

At the outset, the ability of Estonia's small defense forces to respond to Russian incursions was limited. For several days, Russian plainclothes paramilitaries and intelligence officers were able to organize and move into ethnically Russian enclaves in the eastern part of the country.<sup>16</sup> At the same time, the international media reported violent demonstrations by ethnic Russians living in the capital and in Narva, apparently orchestrated by the Russian government, demanding reintegration with the Russian Federation. Just inside Russian territory, an ominous buildup of armored and mechanized forces, combat aircraft, artillery, and logistics dumps could be seen, clearly meant to deter a NATO response.<sup>17</sup> Estonian officials moved quickly to mobilize the Kaitseliit, the reserve army (as did Latvia and Lithuania with theirs), but that would take time and could not in any case cope with the threat. Meanwhile, NATO moved to fill the void.

The Alliance had weathered the first and most dangerous challenge, the political decision to respond with force to the Russian threat. The introduction of strong forces from across NATO into Estonia meant that reestablishing stability and host-nation control in eastern Estonia was now likely—if NATO held firm. But it also constituted another critical decision point for Russia. As the NRRF arrived, with the VJTF to follow, it became clear that Russian paramilitaries and special forces would not be enough to destabilize the Estonian government. Would Moscow escalate by introducing regular forces as it had done in Georgia, Crimea, and eastern Ukraine? Such forces could be clearly seen, massing in the Leningrad Military District close to the Estonian border. If these forces were used, the crisis might rise to a full-blown war, even raising the specter of nuclear weapons.

Even as rapid reaction forces moved into Estonia, NATO planners wrestled with the next steps. Potential Russian naval operations in the Gulf of Finland and air defense over Estonia and the Baltic region demanded appropriate measures. No one wanted a major military confrontation with Russia. Yet prudence dictated a measured response that addressed all dimensions of the unfolding crisis.

By mid-September, the NRRF was firmly established on the ground as a division-sized joint task force, headquartered in Rakvere (25 kilometers to the east of Tallinn), with one US-led brigade in Jõhvi controlling the road and rail nexus west of Narva; one Polish-led brigade in Võru, to forestall any Russian incursion south of Lake Peipus; and the UK-led



A US armoured vehicle patrols at sunset, acting as the opposition force for exercise Paladin Strike at Ādaži military base in Latvia. NATO.int

brigade centrally positioned in Tartu and able to respond in either direction. The Estonian 1st Mechanized Brigade, an active-duty formation, dug in as the NATO reserve at Tapa, screening the capital of Tallinn, along with the UK-led eFP battle group. The 2nd Infantry Brigade (a reserve group) continued to mobilize with a mission to defend the capital itself. NATO fighter aircraft stepped up air patrols over the Baltic Sea and the Baltic republics' combined airspace, while a strong NATO naval task force moved into the Baltic Sea, positioned to mask Russia's Baltic Fleet in its anchorage at Kaliningrad. At D+10, the commander and forward elements of NATO's Allied Rapid Reaction Corps arrived to provide command and control for the NRRF and follow-on forces.  $^{\mbox{\tiny 18}}$ 

At this point the Russian leadership blinked. With five NATO brigades now on the ground, with strong air support, the chances of a successful coup de main by Russian forces evaporated. NATO intelligence services reported the return to barracks of mobilized forces, accompanied by Russian accounts of a successful "snap" exercise. By year's end the NRRF had redeployed to its home stations as the crisis abated.



Members of the military participate in the Dynamic Front 22 Multinational Integrated Fires Exercise organised by the 56th Artillery Command and multinational allies and NATO partners at the training area in Grafenwoehr, Germany July 20, 2022. REUTERS/Andreas Gebert



A NATO Rapid Reaction Force as described above would offset many of the problems associated with the VJTF and NRF, which are much slower to respond.<sup>19</sup> Entirely air transportable, its prospective units are already in existence, highly trained and ready, composed of high-quality soldiers, and able to deploy at battalion-level on very short notice.<sup>20</sup> Composed of units from NATO's strongest members, its deterrent value is clear. Though light infantry, this composite force would pack a substantial anti-armor punch, as well as organic artillery, logistic, and engineering support.<sup>21</sup> Thoroughly equipped with effective anti-tank and man-portable air defense weapons, and supported by strong NATO air forces, the NRRF along with in-place forces could successfully defend against 1GTA's first echelon forces, buying time and attriting Russian forces as the VJTF (or the ARF, which will replace it) mobilizes and deploys.<sup>22</sup> Little or no start-up costs are needed, as these units are fully manned

and equipped. An added benefit is that NATO airborne forces are among the most interoperable in the Alliance, as they conduct frequent exchanges and are organized and equipped along similar lines. As with the AMF in former times, semiannual command post exercises and annual participation in larger-scale NATO field exercises can keep such an NRRF honed and ready.<sup>23</sup>

Today, NATO faces a challenging and dangerous adversary and deterrence is more than ever at a premium. The ability to move quickly and in strength—significantly faster than current reaction forces—is clearly needed and provides strategic options that NATO now lacks. Fortunately, the resources are already in place to form a Rapid Reaction Force to address this capability gap. Now is the time to act before the next crisis confronts the Alliance.

### Endnotes

- 1 The disabilities and shortfalls of the NRF and VJTF are described in detail by John R. Deni in "Disband the NATO Response Force," Atlantic Council, October 14, 2020. In a follow-up publication, Deni points out that the new NATO Force Model faces a variety of challenges including whether allies will have sufficient forces at appropriate readiness levels to fulfill their own objectives, whether the SACEUR will still have the authority to "alert, stage, and prepare" allied forces as a crisis emerges, and whether and how the Alliance's command structure is fit for purpose. See Deni's "The New NATO Force Model: Ready for Launch?," NATO Defense College, May 2024.
- 2 "To strengthen deterrence and defense against Russian aggression," argues a Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments report, "NATO should build and posture additional forces to blunt Russian aggression at the outset of conflict and prevent Russia from rapidly achieving its military objectives." See Strengthening the Defense of NATO's Eastern Frontier: Key Insights and Recommendations, Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments (CSBA), March 19, 2019, p. 38.
- 3 "A wounded, vengeful Russia will remain a threat as long as Vladimir Putin, or like-minded successors, are in power," Paul Taylor asserts in "The Threat from Russia Is Not Going Away," *Guardian*, July 10, 2023.
- 4 See Richard D. Hooker Jr., "How to Defend the Baltic States," Jamestown Foundation, October 2019.
- 5 Estonia fields a single active-duty infantry battalion (of a reserve mechanized brigade), while Latvia fields one active-duty mechanized brigade, with each backed up by a reserve light infantry brigade. Lithuania fields two regular brigades (one mechanized and one motorized) and four reserve brigades. Lightly equipped reservists in limited numbers round out these forces. The Baltic states currently possess no tanks or combat aircraft. See *The Military Balance*, International Institute for Strategic Studies, 2024, 86-87, 111-114.
- 6 NATO is moving to replace the NRF/VJTF construct with a new NATO Force Model (see infographic at https://www.nato.int/nato\_static\_fl2014/ assets/pdf/2022/6/pdf/220629-infographic-new-nato-force-model.pdf), with a goal to generate 100,000 "Tier 1" forces available (i.e., ready to move") in ten days, 200,000 "Tier 2" forces in ten to thirty days, and 500,000 "Tier 3" forces in thirty to 180 days. These will be spearheaded by a 40,000-strong Allied Reaction Force (ARF) with land, sea, and air components. How this new construct will rectify the shortcomings of the NRF/VJTF is, however, unclear as these timelines are extremely ambitious.
- 7 CSBA study. In 2022, at the Madrid Summit, "all Allies committed to the deployment of additional robust, combat-ready forces on NATO's eastern flank," according to a NATO summary (see "US Demonstrates Readiness to Reinforce NATO Battlegroup in Poland," NATO website, last updated May 15, 2023, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/news\_214629.htm). The goal is "to scale up" from the existing battlegroups to brigade-size units, "where and when required"; see "NATO's Military Presence in the East of the Alliance," a NATO web page updated on July 8, 2024. To date, these enhancements have not materialized.
- 8 The standard AMF battlegroup included a parachute infantry battalion, anti-tank company, logistics company, and air defense, engineer, signal, chemical, and medical platoons, totaling approximately 1,200 troops. The AMF, however, did not include brigade headquarters.
- 9 1GTA includes two tank divisions, one motor rifle division, and independent tank and motor rifle brigades plus supporting artillery and other enablers. See David Axe, "Russia's 1st Guards Tank Army Has Won Its First Battle in Two Years—by Advancing a Mile and Capturing a Half-Dozen Buildings," *Forbes*, updated January 31, 2024, https://www.forbes. com/sites/davidaxe/2024/01/30/russias-1st-guards-tank-army-has-won-itsfirst-battle-in-two-years-by-advancing-a-mile-and-capturing-a-half-dozenbuildings/?sh=44709dfb47b7.
- 10 As recently as 1939, only 8 percent of Estonia's population was ethnically Russian. Following decades of Soviet rule, that figure increased to 25 percent. Citing Estonia's 2021 Population Census, the European Commission relays that ethnic Russians accounted for 27.4 percent

of the population, describing them as mostly settlements of Russian speakers from Russia (22.5 percent), Ukrainians (4.1%), and Belarusians (0.8%); see "Feeling Cornered: An Analysis of the Russian-speaking Minority in Estonia," European Website on Integration, European Commission, September 4, 2023, https://migrant-integration.ec.europa.eu/library-document/feeling-cornered-analysis-russian-speaking-minority-estonia\_en.

- 11 This scenario was suggested to the author by a recent commander of NATO's Allied Rapid Reaction Corps.
- 12 These were the US 2nd Battalion 503rd Parachute Infantry based in Vicenza, Italy; the French 2nd Foreign Legion Parachute Regiment (2e Régiment Étranger de Parachutistes, or 2e REP); the British Army's 2nd Battalion, Parachute Regiment; the German Fallschirmjäger Regiment-31; the Italian 5th Battalion, 186th Parachute Regiment "Folgore"; the Belgian 3rd Parachute Battalion; the Spanish 1st Parachute Battalion Bandera "Roger de Flor"; the Dutch 11th Parachute Battalion; and the Polish 6th Parachute Battalion. All are able to deploy within seven days of being alerted. Other national rapid reaction forces may also be called upon, such as the Portuguese 3rd Parachute Battalion, the Czech 43rd Parachute Regiment, and the Greek 2nd Parachute Regiment.
- 13 Specifically, they were the US 173rd Airborne Brigade based in Vicenza, Italy, the UK 16th Air Assault Brigade, and the Polish 6th Airborne Brigade "Sosabowski." These brigade headquarters can deploy a command and control node (C2) within seven days of alert notification or less. The US 82d Airborne Division also maintains a "flyaway" division-level C2 node that can deploy on forty-eight hours' notice. The US Southern European Task Force, a two-star headquarters based at Vicenza, is another possible candidate.
- 14 These complex air operations were coordinated through NATO's Allied Air Command at Ramstein Air Base in Germany.
- 15 Each NATO battalion battle group possessed organic anti-tank units, in addition to NATO attack helicopters based at the international airport in Tallinn. These systems included the portable US fire-and-forget Javelin, the tube-launched, optically tracked, and wire-guided (TOW) heavy anti-armor system, the UK NLAW missile system, the French Apilas, the Swedish Carl Gustav, the Italian Spike missile, and the Euromissileproduced HOT wire-guided system used by French and German forces. NATO fighters flying close air support also provide an anti-tank capability. Organic air defense weapons include the US FIM-92 Stinger, French Mistral, and UK Starstreak.
- 16 Ethnically Russian Narva attempted to declare independence as the "Prinovarian Republic" in 1991 and held a referendum on proposed autonomy in 1993, both of which were declared illegal by the Estonian government. About 80 percent of Narva's residents are ethnic Russians, and many of them have Russian passports.
- 17 Russian air defense in the Western Military District is formidable. Should deterrence fail and it be used in NATO airspace in this scenario, NATO suppression of enemy air defenses (SEAD) from air, naval, and land platforms would likely be employed.
- 18 According to a former NATO LANDCOM commander, though NATO has nine "rapid deployment" corps headquarters, the UK-based ARRC is the only fully staffed NATO corps headquarters based in Europe that is optimized for rapid air movement on short timelines. D+10 refers to ten days later.
- 19 For 2024, the UK 7th Light Mechanized Brigade is NATO's designated VJTF. As a mechanized force it must come by sea and could not expect to arrive in the area of operations in less than four weeks.
- 20 The battalion battle groups described herein can each be airlifted from home station to the designated area of operations in eighteen C-17 sorties or equivalents. Airlift units can typically generate one sortie per aircraft per day in the scenario described. Troops with personal equipment can also be flown by chartered commercial air. NATO airlift to move these formations is substantial; a partial list includes: Germany

(forty-three A400s and three C-130s); France (twenty-one A400s and sixteen C-130s); UK (twenty-two A400s and eight C-17s); Poland (seven C-130s); Spain (thirteen A400s); Netherlands (four C-130s); Belgium (six A400s); and Italy (twenty-one C-130s and twelve C-27s). NATO's strategic airlift capability, with three C-17s, is based in Hungary. The United States maintains a squadron of twelve C130-J aircraft at Ramstein Air Base and can deploy a significant number of C-17s from bases in the eastern United States on short notice as well. See *The Military Balance*, International Institute for Strategic Studies, 2023.

- 21 This includes nine artillery batteries, nine heavy mortar platoons, and organic anti-tank and air defense systems.
- 22 1GTA includes two tank divisions, one motor rifle division, and independent tank and motor rifle brigades, plus supporting artillery and other enablers. Its performance in Ukraine has been mixed at best. See Axe, "Russia's 1st Guards Tank Army Has Won."
- 23 An important consideration is that deployment costs for the NRRF should be borne by the entire Alliance, and not on a "costs fall where they lie" basis. While the owning nations will pay for the upkeep of what are after all national assets, the financial burden should be shared across the Alliance when deployed by the NAC, as argued by Col. Jan Abts: "The financial burden for a political decision made by [all NATO] nations should not be shouldered only by those nations which actually commit troops." See Abts, "NATO's Very High Readiness Joint Task Force," NATO Defense College Research Division, February 2015.

## **About the Author**



Dr. Richard D. Hooker, Jr. is a nonresident senior fellow with the Transatlantic Security Initiative in the Atlantic Council's Scowcroft Center for Strategy and Security, following previous

service as university professor, distinguished research fellow, and the Theodore Roosevelt chair in National Security Affairs at the National Defense University.



### **Board of Directors**

#### CHAIRMAN

\*John F.W. Rogers

#### EXECUTIVE CHAIRMAN EMERITUS

\*James L. Jones

#### **PRESIDENT AND CEO** \*Frederick Kempe

#### EXECUTIVE VICE CHAIRS

\*Adrienne Arsht \*Stephen J. Hadley

#### **VICE CHAIRS**

\*Robert J. Abernethy \*Alexander V. Mirtchev

#### TREASURER

\*George Lund

#### DIRECTORS

Stephen Achilles Elliot Ackerman \*Gina F. Adams Timothy D. Adams \*Michael Andersson Alain Bejjani Colleen Bell Sarah E. Beshar Karan Bhatia Stephen Biegun Linden P. Blue Brad Bondi John Bonsell Philip M. Breedlove David L. Caplan Samantha A. Carl-Yoder \*Teresa Carlson \*James E. Cartwright John E. Chapoton Ahmed Charai Melanie Chen Michael Chertoff \*George Chopivsky Wesley K. Clark \*Helima Croft Ankit N. Desai Dario Deste \*Lawrence Di Rita \*Paula J. Dobriansky Joseph F. Dunford, Jr. **Richard Edelman** Stuart E. Eizenstat Tara Engel Mark T. Esper Christopher W.K. Fetzer \*Michael Fisch Alan H. Fleischmann

Jendayi E. Frazer \*Meg Gentle Thomas H. Glocer John B. Goodman Sherri W. Goodman Marcel Grisnigt Jarosław Grzesiak Murathan Günal Michael V. Hayden Tim Holt \*Karl V. Hopkins Kay Bailey Hutchison Ian Ihnatowycz Wolfgang F. Ischinger Deborah Lee James \*Ioia M. Johnson \*Safi Kalo Andre Kelleners Brian L. Kelly John E. Klein \*C. Jeffrey Knittel Joseph Konzelmann Keith I. Krach Franklin D. Kramer Laura Lane Almar Latour Yann Le Pallec Jan M. Lodal **Douglas** Lute Jane Holl Lute William J. Lynn Mark Machin Marco Margheri Michael Margolis Chris Marlin William Marron Roger R. Martella Jr. Gerardo Mato Erin McGrain John M. McHugh \*Judith A. Miller Dariusz Mioduski \*Richard Morningstar Georgette Mosbacher Majida Mourad Virginia A. Mulberger Mary Claire Murphy Julia Nesheiwat Edward J. Newberry Franco Nuschese Joseph S. Nye \*Ahmet M. Ören Ana I. Palacio \*Kostas Pantazopoulos Alan Pellegrini David H. Petraeus Elizabeth Frost Pierson \*Lisa Pollina

Daniel B. Poneman **Robert Portman** \*Dina H. Powell **McCormick** Michael Punke Ashraf Oazi Thomas J. Ridge Gary Rieschel Charles O. Rossotti Harry Sachinis C. Michael Scaparrotti Ivan A. Schlager Rajiv Shah Wendy R. Sherman **Gregg Sherrill** Jeff Shockey Kris Singh Varun Sivaram Walter Slocombe **Christopher Smith** Clifford M. Sobel Michael S. Steele Richard I.A. Steele Mary Streett Nader Tavakoli \*Gil Tenzer \*Frances F. Townsend Clyde C. Tuggle Francesco G. Valente Melanne Verveer Tyson Voelkel Kemba Walden Michael F. Walsh Ronald Weiser \*Al Williams Ben Wilson Maciej Witucki Neal S. Wolin Tod D. Wolters \*Jenny Wood Alan Yang **Guang Yang** Mary C. Yates Dov S. Zakheim

#### HONORARY DIRECTORS

James A. Baker, III Robert M. Gates James N. Mattis Michael G. Mullen Leon E. Panetta William J. Perry Condoleezza Rice Horst Teltschik William H. Webster



The Atlantic Council is a nonpartisan organization that promotes constructive US leadership and engagement in international affairs based on the central role of the Atlantic community in meeting today's global challenges. 1030 15th Street, NW, 12th Floor, Washington, DC 20005 (202) 778-4952 www.AtlanticCouncil.org